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Eighteen present: Larry Charlet (USDA ARS), George Heimpel (MN, Chair), Dave Horn (OH), Doug Landis (MI), Dan Mahr (WI), Robert Nowierski (USDA CSREES), Denise Olson (ND, Secretary and Chair-elect), Megan Orouke (??), Ben Puttler (MO), David Ragsdale (MN), Brian Rector (USDA ARS), Amy Roda (USDA APHIS), Claire Rutledge (IN), Cliff Sadof (IN), Rob Wiedenmann (IL), Bob Wright (NE), Steve Yaninek (IN, Admin. Advisor), Ho Jung Yoo (IN), Greg Zolerowich (KS). 

I. NCR-125 Annual Meeting

A. George Heimpel, presiding 2003 Chair, called the NCR-125 Annual Meeting to order at 1:00 pm, 25 October.

II. 2002 Annual Meeting Minutes 

A. George Heimpel called for approval of the 2002 NCR-125 Annual Meeting minutes.  

B. Dave Horn made the motion to pass the 2003 minutes, the motion was seconded by ??. 

C. The minutes were approved by a unanimous vote of the members.

III. 2003 Agenda: 

A. The 2003 agenda was approved by the membership with the following changes in item #6; change 2002 MBCI and 2002 NCB/ESA to 2003.

IV. Local Arrangements
A. D. Olson, 2003 NCR-125 Secretary, provide information on the current local arrangements.

V. Nominating Committee

A. G. Heimpel and D. Landis have been selected as the 2004 nominating committee.

VI. Agency Reports
A. NCR-125 Administrative Advisor: Steve Yaninek 
1. S. Yaninek inquired who visits the NCR-125 website and provided a review of what is on the web site.

2. The minutes of the Annual Business meeting are to be submitted within 60 days after NCR-125 conducts it’s meeting.   

3. The minutes need to include impact statements.  These statements need to reflect what the NCR-125 committee considers its achievements.

4. The committee needs to keep in mind progress reports, linkages to funding activities, and information and technology transfer when making the impact statements.

5. R. Wiedenmann asked if the education component of the group could be included in the goals?

6. S. Yaninek suggested that the education component have its own impact statement.  


7. NCR-125 Arthropod Biocontrol Working Group is to be inclusive of weeds and insects and B. Wright suggested that the impact statements put more emphasis on weed biological control. 

8. George asked if we could get feed back from last years impact statements and asked the members if they want to do the impact statements during the meeting. 




a. The Impact statement will be discussed later under New Business.

9. The USDA has developed new goals and priorities- The NCR-125 Committee will need to follow the new goals and objectives when the new project is developed. The current project proposal fits under the old system.  


10. D. Olson asked the members to update e-mails on the NIMSS system 

a. The NIMSS system can be found at www.lgu.umd.edu/login.cfm.  Guest can view the site and only approved members can make changes and edit within the site.

B. USDA/CSREES: Robert Nowierski - National Program Leader, Bio-Based Pest


Management, USDA-CSREES-PAS, 

1. R. Nowierski covered the structure of the USDA-CSREES focusing on the Plant and Animal Systems including program responsibilities, grant administration, current areas of emphasis (2003), major committee responsibilities, funding opportunities, and priorities for CSREES competitive grants programs FY2003-2005.  

2. G. Heimpel inquired about the time line for NRI proposals.  R. Nowierski stated that the RFA currently has not be set.  


C. USDA-APHIS: Amy Roda
1. A. Roda reviewed the programs at PPQ invasive Pest Management Laboratory at Niles, MI including biological control of emerald ash borer, cereal leaf beetle, purple loosestrife, soybean aphid, papaya mealybug (offshore initiative).  

2. R. Nowierski stated that long term programs are necessary for biological control of weeds to avoid replacement of one weed by another weed.


3. The Niles lab is interested in collaborating with other groups interested in biological control of exotic pests and A. Roda asked for input on program needs. 

a. Discussion from the members included fragmities, hibiscus mealybug, perennial paper weed, and garlic mustard. 

4. Concern was raised as to why APHIS is closing sites. Closing sites would result in negative ramifications for biological control programs.



5. B. Puttler inquired about APHIS ruling “ no hand carry of biological control insects into the United States.”




a. This topic was discussed at length under New Business. 


D. IOBC Report: Rob Wiedenmann, George Heimpel
1. The Secretary of IOBC Global office in Montpellier will not longer be supported by Agropolis; thus, we will no longer have global support for that office, meaning that additional duties (and coordination) will rest with regional sections.

2. Presentation of student scientist award at the IOBC business meeting 28 October 2003 at the ESA Annual Meeting.


E. NBCI:


1. B. Wright did not have any correspondence information to report.



2. A discussion focused on the future of NBCI. There are efforts to revive NBCI. Suggestions from the group that NBCI could continue with APHIS, place NBCI in CSREES, or provide a service biocontrol interest out of Riverdale instead of NBCI. 

3. D. Horn proposed that the NCR-125 working group develop a resolution letter in support of NBCI

a. This letter needs to emphasize the importance of a Biological Control Committee or Program in Washington DC and what should be done with NBCI. 

b. Legislators or key people who can get political support need to be informed as to the importance in the loss of NBCI.  Need upper administration attention. 




c. The NCR-125 consensus is for a biological control program structure such as NBCI in CSRESS.  Nowierski willing to champion the ideal of NCBI through CSREES.  Other opportunities for a Biological Control Program in Washington DC also needs to be considered.



d. G. Heimpel proposed that a subcommittee be formed to work on a resolution letter.




e. Should we involve other biological control groups/committees?


f. A resolution writing committee will consist of R. Wiedenmann, D. Mahr, and D. Ragsdale.  G. Heimpel made the motion to accept the above three persons as the writing committee.  Motion seconded by S. Yaninek, and approved by the NCR-125 members.

g. D. Horn made a motion that the resolution writing committee would develop a letter of support for NBCI.  G. Heimpel second the motion and the motion was approved by the members. 

VII. Old Business
A. NCR-125 web page: 
1. G. Heimpel on behalf of the NCR-125 members thanked Michele Landis for her work on this web page.

2. The MSU Dept. Chair has offered a department person to provide service for the NCR-125 web page.  The person providing this service is Michele Carlson.  D. Landis stated that this position appears to be on going as long as the NCR-125 maintains the current web site, but if the group decides to expand the web site, it may have to find additional funds.


B. Midwest Biocontrol News:
1. D. Mahr informed the group that the Midwest Biocontrol News is still on line, but no new information is being added. Susan Mahr has previously maintained the web site but has taken another position and does not have the time to dedicate to the web site.  It would be nice to rejuvenate this site. 

2. C. Sadof suggested a possible incorporation of the Midwest Biocontrol News into a new NBCI program.

VIII. New Business

A. APHIS Ruling: No hand carrying of biological control agents into the United States.

1. G. Heimpel raised the issue of the APHIS new ruling and provided a copy of a rebuttal letter by Hoy and Dunkle in response to the APHIS ruling.



2. W-185 has also responded to the no hand carry rule with a rebuttal letter. 





3. The NCR-125 members discussed also writing a rebuttal letter.



4. The rebuttal letter by Hoy and Dunkle could be used as a template.
 



5. A discussion centered around the issues associated with using a bonded carrier to hand carry biological control agents to an APHIS facility.  How does the France biological control laboratory handle the transporting of biological control agents into France. B. Rector suggested that he could look into how Montpellier lab deals with the movement of biological control agents.  How does New Zealand deal with transporting biocontrol agents into their borders?  How do those shipping cell cultures deal with no hand carry ruling. 

6. G. Heimpel stated that a letter needs to be written even though it may not be effective and has offered along with D. Ragsdale to develop a rebut letter to the APHIS new ruling.

7. G. Heimpel made a motion to write a rebuttal letter to the no hand carry of biological control insects into the United States ruling by APHIS.  D. Horn second the motion and the motion was unanimously approved by the members.  

IX. 2004 NCB/ESA Symposium:
A. D. Horn stated that the 2003 symposium on Risk Assessment was successful and well attended.

B. G. Heimpel inquired from the NCR-125 members who would like to organize the symposium for the 2004 NCB/ESA Meeting in March.



1. A title needs to be submitted by 17 November 2003.



2. C. Sadof suggested a symposium on Conservation Biocontrol.



3. G. Heimpel made the motion for C. Sadof, along with his graduate students, A. Bennett and Eric Rebek to organize a symposium.  D. Olson seconded the motion. The motion was unanimously approved by the members present.


C. NCB-ESA Awards


1. R.  Wiedenmann stated that the NCB-ESA web page is updated.  He encouraged the NCR-125 members to nominate those who are deserving of the awards.   



2. The NCB web site can be opened via the ESA web site.

X. Impact Statements

The impact statements for the NCR-125 were readdressed before taking a break.

A. S. Yaninek stated that the impact statements are useful to the universities in that they show participation by the members and that members are making contributions, and that there is regional collaboration among the members. The impact statements will be reviewed.


B. The group continued the discussion on what to include in the impact statements.

1. The impact statements developed in 2002 should be maintained because they do state the importance and impact of NCR-125, and in addition, the group needs to add a statement regarding the ability of NCR-125 to rapidly respond to needs in the North Central Region.

2. B. Puttler suggested that the group should also include an impact statement that demonstrates the collaboration of members from NCR-125 with the soybean working group (135)

Break at 3:10
X. Impact statements cont.



The discussion on impact statements was briefly continued after the break.



3. D. Ragsdale suggested that the group add an impact statement on weed biocontrol, such as a statement on biological control of leafy spurge in the Midwest.  

4. D. Olson and D. Ragsdale well develop an impact statement on biological control of leaf spurge.

XI. University of Minnesota Quarantine Laboratory

A. Quarantine Officers



1. D. Ragsdale is the current quarantine officer.  

2. A job description will be posted for a Quarantine Officers at the Assistant Professor level. 



XII. State Reports

A. Each state represented at the meeting provided an abbreviated report of biological control projects in their respective states. 



1. Refer to NCR-125 website for the expanded reports from each state.

2. R. Wiedenmann stated that the 2003 NCR-125 Short Course Institute was held in Montpellier France.   Discussion for the 2004 short course has been on Insect Pathology to be led by Lee Solter, University of Illinois.  

3. G. Heimpel thanked the members for their state reports and encouraged members to submit their state reports to Michele Carlson. 

XIII. Report of Nominating Committee

A. Doug Landis is the 2004 Secretary and 2005 Chair. 


B. 2004 annual meeting 

1. Discussed having the 2004 meeting in conjunction with W-1185.  The group decided that if the W-1185 2004 meeting is in conjunction with the ESA meeting than we would try to have our meeting with W-1185.  If W-1185 does not have its 2004 meeting in conjunction with the ESA meeting than the group decided that the NCR-125 2004 meeting would be held in East Lansing MI on Oct 14 and 15, noon to noon.  D. Olson will contact the current chair of W-1185 regarding the dates of their 2004 meeting.

XIV. Other Business
A. D. Ragsdale invited those who are interested to reconvene at 8:00 pm in the existing room for a soybean aphid meeting.

XV. Meeting adjournment 


A. G. Heimpel adjourned the meeting at 5:30 p.m. 25 October 2003. 

